# NO. 527 | FEBRUARY 2024 UNITED STATES INSTITUTE OF PEACE WWW.usip.org

## The 2021 India-Pakistan Ceasefire: Origins, Prospects, and Lessons Learned

By Christopher Clary



An Indian Army soldier stands at a post along the Line of Control that divides the Indian- and Pakistani-administered parts of Kashmir on December 16, 2020. (Photo by Channi Anand/AP)

### Contents

Introduction3
Why Was a Negotiated Ceasefire Necessary?
Why and When Do Kashmir Ceasefires Succeed?9
Prospects for the Ceasefire 19
Conclusion and Recommendations22

### Summary

- On February 25, 2021, India and Pakistan announced a ceasefire along the Line of Control (LOC) that divides the Indian- and Pakistaniadministered parts of Kashmir. It has proven to be the most enduring confidence-building measure between the two countries since 2016 and the most enduring attempted LOC ceasefire in more than a decade.
- Without ceasefires in place, the LOC has been among the world's

most violent areas, with civilians often paying the price for hyperlocal violence that rarely has an operational or strategic purpose. As media environments in India and Pakistan become increasingly sensationalist, even such localized violence may escalate.

- Two factors appear essential for an enduring LOC ceasefire: *senior level buy-in* in both capitals and a *heightened third-party threat* faced by at least one of the rival states.
- Despite its endurance, the 2021 ceasefire remains fragile and vulnerable to events and circumstances such as terrorist attacks, changes in political or military leadership, and shifting regional relations.
- Prospects for bolstering the ceasefire include reopening overt dialogue channels, institutionalizing normalcy on the LOC, and exploring other military confidence-building measures.



UNITED STATES INSTITUTE OF PEACE Making Peace Possible

## SPECIAL REPORT

NO. 527 | FEBRUARY 2024



### ABOUT THE REPORT

This report examines the durability of the February 2021 ceasefire between India and Pakistan along the Line of Control in Kashmir in the context of previous ceasefire attempts—in 2000 and 2001, 2003, 2013, and 2018 between the countries. The report also discusses how the current ceasefire could lead to improved India-Pakistan relations and provides recommendations for policymakers to reinforce the ceasefire. The report was commissioned by the South Asia Program at the United States Institute of Peace.

### **ABOUT THE AUTHORS**

Christopher Clary is an associate professor of political science at the University at Albany, State University of New York. His research focuses on the sources of cooperation in interstate rivalries, the causes and consequences of nuclear proliferation, US defense policy, and the politics of South Asia. He is the author of *The Difficult Politics of Peace: Rivalry in Modern South Asia*, published by Oxford University Press in 2022.

The views expressed in this report are those of the author(s) alone. They do not necessarily reflect the views of the United States Institute of Peace. The boundaries shown on any maps in this report are approximate and do not imply official endorsement or acceptance of the United States Institute of Peace. An online edition of this and related reports can be found on our website (www.usip.org), together with additional information on the subject.

© 2024 by the United States Institute of Peace

United States Institute of Peace 2301 Constitution Avenue NW Washington, DC 20037

(202) 457-1700 www.USIP.org

Special Report no. 527. First published 2024.

ISBN: 978-1-60127-932-3





Pakistani Kashmiris collect belongings after their house was hit by Indian shelling in Neelum Valley along the Line of Control (LOC) on October 22, 2019. Ceasefires improve the lives of people living near the LOC. (Photo by M. D. Mughal/AP)

### Introduction

On February 25, 2021, India's Press Information Bureau and Pakistan's Directorate of Inter-Services Public Relations issued a rare joint statement. It disclosed that the director generals of military operations had spoken on their dedicated hotline and had agreed to "strict observance of all agreements, understandings and cease firing along the Line of Control and all other sectors with effect from midnight 24/25 Feb 2021." They had done so "in the interest of achieving mutually beneficial and sustainable peace along the borders" and "to address each other's core issues and concerns which have propensity to disturb peace and lead to violence." The Indian media was quick to ask what it all meant. Yet spokespersons in New Delhi and Islamabad were as quick to downplay any broader import of the ceasefire for the countries' relationship.<sup>2</sup>

Many observers viewed the agreement with skepticism. They doubted that it could achieve even a minimal goal of lowering the exchange of fire along the Line of Control that divides the Indian- and Pakistani-administered parts of Kashmir. In the decade prior to 2021, there had been three announced ceasefire attempts between India and Pakistan in Kashmir—in January 2013, in December that same year, and in May 2018. All three efforts lapsed, and some barely had a discernible effect on violence. Therefore, it is not surprising that, within days of the 2021 ceasefire announcement, hawkish Indian analyst Sushant Sareen wrote, "Given th[e] track record, it is quite befuddling why anyone would attach any hope to this latest agreement."

Despite such understandable skepticism, the agreement has now held longer—much longer than its 2013 or 2018 predecessors. It is the most enduring India-Pakistan confidence-building measure since the collapse of overt bilateral discussions in 2016. The ceasefire's continuation both improves the lives of people living near the LOC and dampens one potential source of an India-Pakistan crisis, making its durability a matter of interest not just for the region but for the world. Yet there are signs that the ceasefire is fraying amid political shifts in New Delhi and Islamabad. In this context, this report seeks to answer a series of interrelated questions. Why has this ceasefire held while others have failed almost at the outset? Under what circumstances is this ceasefire likely to endure, and conversely, what might be the warning signs of imminent failure? Are there things that India and Pakistan and outside observers can do to increase its durability?

## Why Was a Negotiated Ceasefire Necessary?

The India-Pakistan rivalry is an outlier in interstate politics in terms of the longevity of its militarized disputes and the frequency with which those disputes generate high levels of violence. There have been recurrent clashes and cross-boundary violence along India and Pakistan's contested frontiers for most of their 75-year shared history as independent states. Their rivalry is principally—though not solely—motivated by a territorial dispute over the former princely state of Jammu and Kashmir. After the partition of British India in 1947, newly independent Pakistan feared that Jammu and Kashmir, one of the largest princely states, would accede to newly independent India because its ruler was Hindu. This fear was realized, but Pakistan saw the accession as illegitimate since Jammu and Kashmir's population was largely Muslim. War ensued.

Over the years, negotiated ceasefires have been necessary to curb violence in Kashmir and prevent any escalation in severity and scope that would make the conflict unmanageable. India and Pakistan have fought four wars (1947–1948, 1965, 1971, and 1999), of which three centered on Kashmir. The 1971 conflict was not triggered by the Kashmir dispute, but its outcome still had a considerable impact on that dispute.

The first war over Kashmir resulted in a military stalemate and a negotiated ceasefire. That ceasefire eventually led to a formal agreement that was signed in Karachi, Pakistan, on July 27, 1949. The agreement principally established a *ceasefire line (CFL)* that delineated the positions of both sides.<sup>4</sup> On one side of the CFL lay what Pakistan called *āzād* or "free" Kashmir, while on the other side lay what India called simply Jammu and Kashmir. (India's changes to how it governed this territory in 2019 are discussed later, in the section titled "The 2021 Ceasefire.") This line, however, was not the only important Kashmir boundary for India-Pakistan relations. The CFL started just north of the modern Indian village of Dhalan in Jammu District. Below that point, though, the frontier between the former princely state of Jammu and Kashmir lies not within Pakistan-administered Kashmir, but within Pakistan's Punjab Province. India refers to this boundary as the *international border (IB)*, since India does not claim any territory beyond it. Pakistan refers to it as the *working boundary (WB)*.<sup>5</sup>

### FIGURE 1.

### Selected major events in the India-Pakistan conflict



Indian and Pakistani militaries agree to restore LOC ceasefire.

In 1965, India and Pakistan fought their second war over Kashmir. That war also resulted in a stalemate, and the Tashkent Declaration signed the following year returned relations to the status quo ante, including with regard to the CFL and IB/WB.<sup>6</sup>

In 1971, the two countries began a third war, but this time over the fate of East Pakistan. India triumphed in that conflict, separating Pakistan's eastern wing from its western half, resulting in an independent Bangladesh. Although Kashmir was not the focus of the conflict, India saw an opening to make headway on the issue. At the 1972 peace talks in the small Indian city of Simla (now Shimla), New Delhi was unwilling to return to the status quo and instead sought a more meaningful change. The resulting Simla Agreement replaced the 1949 ceasefire line in Kashmir with a new *Line of Control (LOC)* that represented the force positions on December 17, 1971, at the conclusion of the conflict.<sup>7</sup> But while Kashmir was a theater of fighting in the 1971 war, the gains and losses for each side were relatively modest, and hence, the LOC differs only slightly from the CFL in a handful of places.<sup>8</sup> There are, however, more meaningful differences between the LOC and CFL in the normative context of violence. The Simla Agreement commits both countries to settling "their differences by peaceful means through bilateral negotiations or by any other peaceful means."<sup>9</sup> And India interprets this commitment as nullifying any prior agreement to a United Nations (UN) role in Kashmir.<sup>10</sup> (Under the Karachi agreement, UN observers monitored the CFL.)

The Simla Agreement is also silent on defense construction in close proximity to the ceasefire line. Under the previous agreement, this construction had restrictions. Consequently, while a contested norm against such construction persists, "both sides have violated the norm with impunity" since 1971, as Harcharanjit Singh Panag, a retired Indian lieutenant general, has argued.<sup>11</sup> Without UN observers, third-party verification of encroachments has become much less likely and less consequential.

In essence, both sides have been free to take more proactive defense action along the LOC. Widespread hostilities, however, did not emerge until a large-scale insurgency in Kashmir in the late 1980s. Military officials on both sides of the Kashmir divide observed a stark change in the quantity and quality of violence along the LOC and IB/WB. India believed that Pakistani forces were facilitating terrorist infiltration into Indian-administered Kashmir, and accordingly, New Delhi deployed troops to the border area in an attempt to compel policy change.<sup>12</sup> Military action frequently reached ferocious levels over the coming decades, with thousands of artillery shells and mortar rounds bombarding the area in short spans of time, resulting in dozens of fatalities and even more casualties.<sup>13</sup>

The Kashmir insurgency was not the only development in the 1980s with continuing relevance to violence across the Kashmir divide. To understand that development, though, it is important to note that the Karachi and Simla agreements only demarcated a portion of the disputed Kashmir frontier. The 1949 agreement failed to delineate the boundary beyond its northernmost point—eventually identified as a map reference point, commonly referred to as *NJ 9842*—after which the line went "north to the glaciers."<sup>14</sup> This ambiguity did not cause any significant trouble for several decades, but as modern mountaineering techniques made access to this glacial area possible, a dispute about who should control it arose and the area became popularly known as the Siachen Glacier. In 1984, believing Pakistan might seize the glacier, India acted preemptively

and airlifted troops to secure key positions in the Saltoro mountain range on the western edge of the glacier. Pakistan scrambled to capture as many posts as possible on or adjacent to that same range. The line that divides the two countries' long-standing posts is referred to as the *Actual Ground Position Line (AGPL)*, but it is not reflected in the Simla Agreement.<sup>15</sup>

All areas—along the IB/WB, through the LOC, and concluding with the AGPL in Siachen—are covered by slightly different legal obligations as well as formal and informal norms. Yet across all of them, the prospects for violence are far greater than across any other India-Pakistan boundary. In fact, in the absence of (relatively uncommon) negotiated ceasefires, these different areas along the Kashmir divide have been among the most violent places on the planet since the 1980s.

Considerable violence across the LOC (or IB/WB or, to a lesser extent, the AGPL) is hyperlocalized.<sup>16</sup> Bored soldiers are permitted to take shots at the other side to maintain morale. Soldiers shoot toward a noise in the night, in what is sometimes referred to as "speculative" firing. If small-scale violence does wound or kill someone on the other side, then a tit-for-tat cycle can begin. It might spread horizontally to another post that has a good vantage point of attack for retributory fire, or it might escalate vertically, with commanders ordering heavy firing, mortar rounds, artillery shelling, or even limited cross-border raids.

It is important to emphasize that while much of the cross-LOC violence is tactical in nature, very little of that violence meets larger operational—let alone strategic—ends. To the extent that operational necessity can be argued at all, it follows a certain dominoes logic: if a post is endangered because of enemy action, then it might fall, and if that post falls, then neighboring posts might be vulnerable and, in turn, a small valley might be at risk. This disconnect from broader political and strategic circumstances is why Indian scholar Happymon Jacob argues that "autonomous military factors" are behind many episodes of violence along the LOC.<sup>17</sup>

Obviously, it is costly for militaries and security forces to indulge in such violence. But financial costs and military hardships are not the only worrisome aspects that make firing across the LOC a problem. First, such violence is not confined solely to the armed servants of both states. Civilian populations live close to the LOC and IB/WB on both the Indian and Pakistani sides. India has fenced over 435 miles (700 kilometers) of the LOC and IB/WB, with fencing typically 0.3–2.5 miles (0.5–4 kilometers) back from the "zero line" of the LOC.<sup>18</sup> Thus, some villages are ahead of the fence or behind the fence but still vulnerable to firing. The Indian government estimated that in 2014, more than 400 villages were vulnerable to Pakistani firing and that about 215,000 families had been affected by ceasefire violations in the prior two years.<sup>19</sup> In addition to occasional loss of property and loss of life, this situation generates an enormous amount of disruption for these civilians, who must be evacuated during shelling.<sup>20</sup> Pakistan has far less fencing, and in some cases, the civilian population may be ahead of the forward posts near the LOC or IB/WB. Pakistan's civilians are similarly vulnerable to the dislocation that comes with firing cycles. Just as tit-for-tat violence against soldiers can signal displeasure, tit-for-tat violence that endangers or displaces villagers is used to show seriousness by both sides. Civilians are literally and figuratively caught in the cross fire.<sup>21</sup>

Second, violence that begins for autonomous military reasons—tit-for-tat cycles and attempts to establish escalation dominance in a sector—can quickly enter the popular imagination. This possibility has only grown as media environments in India and Pakistan have become more decentralized and sensationalist.<sup>22</sup> In the face of perceived adversary provocation, there is considerable evidence that political leaders in India and Pakistan might benefit from being publicly perceived as having hit back.<sup>23</sup> On top of military inclinations for escalatory spirals, this implies there also can be political incentives for such escalation once either side engages in provocative violence.

Finally, it bears mentioning that there have been several much more ambitious, enduring episodes of violence along the CFL/LOC—for instance, those aimed at larger-scale land grabs, which on one notable occasion included India's preemptive seizure of the Siachen Glacier in 1984. The seizure of Siachen combined with earlier "post jockeying" immediately after the 1971 war just southwest of NJ 9842 (near the mountain pass Chorbat La in 1972)—as well as subsequent alleged intrusions (particularly in the Qamar sector, which lies between the Chorbat Valley and NJ 9842, in 1988)—created a firm belief in both militaries, but especially Pakistan's, that areas not defended by force would not be protected by paper agreements. This reinforced the need to defend those posts at all costs as violence in Kashmir intensified in the late 1980s. Increasing firing into the Pakistani-administered Neelum Valley area also encouraged Pakistani planners to consider how they could escalate violence horizontally in the northern areas of Kashmir in order to counter India's advantages elsewhere in the region. This mentality contributed to Pakistan Army planners' attempting to seize large chunks of territory northwest of the Indian town of Kargil in 1999.<sup>24</sup>

That year, Pakistan Army forces ended up seizing territory substantially larger than the land taken earlier during the alleged Chorbat La and Qamar intrusions—it was more comparable to the Indian capture of the Siachen Glacier. However, India's Siachen operation occurred in an area not delineated in maps of the CFL/LOC, whereas Pakistan's Kargil operation seized territory that had been clearly delineated. Neither India nor the international community was willing to accept a large-scale redrawing of the LOC, triggering the fourth India-Pakistan war in 1999, which concluded with Pakistan's withdrawal.

The Kargil war reaffirmed the sanctity of the LOC, but it hardly ended land grabs or post jockeying on a smaller scale. Not all positions of either side are easily defended or resupplied. After all, the LOC is not a carefully negotiated border—it merely reflects the location of military forces following prior wars.<sup>25</sup> Panag has written about how, in Kargil's aftermath, he oversaw an operation to seize a post near Chorbat La in 2000.<sup>26</sup> Drawing on interviews with several Indian Army officers, Jacob has reported that a much broader Indian campaign to seize and hold posts at dozens of locations along the LOC was considered in 2001. The 9/11 attacks and the renewed US-Pakistan partnership in their aftermath led Indian leaders to abandon the plan.<sup>27</sup> Pakistani military officers periodically discuss their concern that in the event of a downturn in relations with India, New Delhi might contemplate authorizing a "Kargil in reverse."

As evidenced by all the above, ceasefires are necessary in Kashmir to halt day-to-day local violence, inhibit the escalation of such violence in severity or scope, and contribute to an atmosphere where aggressive land grabs are viewed as unnecessary. Yet ceasefires have been the exception rather than the rule for the last 35 years. Why and when have they succeeded and failed? This report turns to those questions next.

## Why and When Do Kashmir Ceasefires Succeed?

Since the late 1980s, ceasefires along the LOC were attempted from 2000 to 2001 and in 2003, 2013, 2018, and 2021. Of these, only the 2003 and 2021 ceasefires can be considered successful. Two conditions seem essential for ceasefire success: *senior leader buy-in* in both capitals and a *heightened third-party threat* faced by at least one state. The 2003 ceasefire also proved meaningful politically because it occurred alongside a broader confidence-building process, which may have contributed to its durability. Ceasefires have failed when these conditions have shifted, making the tenuous cooperation vulnerable to shocks that can lead to a spiral of violence.

### 2000-2001 CEASEFIRE

Initial interest in a ceasefire in Kashmir was the indirect consequence of the Kargil war. Rather than unfreezing the LOC, as Pakistan Army planners had intended, the 1999 Kargil gambit was an operational failure and inadvertently brought considerable international support for preserving the LOC status quo. It also exacerbated a preexisting civil-military dispute in Pakistan, eventually resulting in Pervez Musharraf, the land grab's architect and a Pakistani general, ousting Prime Minister Nawaz Sharif from power in October 1999.<sup>28</sup>

The new government, with Musharraf as chief executive, soon was subject to nonproliferation and coup sanctions. Islamabad also faced heightened scrutiny as the US government and other foreign partners in 2000 sought to "discernibly lower the level of violence along the LOC and inside Kashmir."<sup>29</sup> This international pressure may have served as a kind of third-party threat that provided the impetus for contemplating a détente. Attempts soon followed to coordinate a ceasefire along the LOC, including cessation of activity by Kashmiri militant groups, principally the Hizbul Mujahideen (HM), and by at least some Indian security forces in Kashmir. However, while Indian and Pakistani forces as well as the HM declared for at least short periods over the next year and a half that they were ceasing fire as a goodwill gesture, none of the unilateral moves proved enduring amid charges of inadequate adherence.<sup>30</sup> HM's ceasefire was exceptionally short-lived—mere weeks—because of a dispute between Kashmir- and Pakistan-based militant leaders. That internal split would eventually lead to the killing of a moderate, Kashmirbased HM leader, Abdul Majid Dar.

Following these failed ceasefire efforts in Kashmir, Indian Prime Minister Atal Bihari Vajpayee turned to high-level diplomacy. After repeated messages through diplomatic channels that Musharraf truly was interested in rapprochement with India, Vajpayee opted to test Musharraf's sincerity by hosting a bilateral summit in Agra, India, in July 2001. However, that meeting failed to produce a joint statement for reasons that are still disputed by its participants but that seem to include an internal split among the Indian senior cabinet members about whether Pakistan needed to make a commitment to halt cross-border terrorism before India committed to serious dialogue on Kashmir.<sup>31</sup>

Jacob writes that, notably, during this same period of nascent rapprochement, the Indian Army was apparently planning an aggressive operation along the LOC, although such plans were eventually shelved after the 9/11 attacks.<sup>32</sup> The attacks shifted Washington's focus from India-Pakistan rapprochement to securing aid from Islamabad and New Delhi in the emerging war on terror.

After the failures of the Kashmir ceasefires and the Agra summit, India-Pakistan relations collapsed into crisis at the end of 2001. The ceasefire efforts over Kashmir began to fall apart following a terrorist attack on India's Kashmir legislative assembly on October 1, 2001. Indo-Pakistani rapprochement then halted completely following a terrorist attack on the Indian Parliament on December 13, 2001. India fully mobilized its army for the first time since 1971, and Indian troops began shelling at the LOC, returning violence along the line to high levels.

Fearing now that the India-Pakistan conflict might endanger its efforts in Afghanistan, the United States refocused its efforts on securing concessions from Musharraf that would prevent a war. India's threats of large-scale punitive military strikes combined with US pressure seemed to convince Musharraf that it was necessary to decrease visible support to Pakistani militant groups operating in Kashmir as well as pledge publicly that Pakistani territory could not be used for terrorism. Indian troops eventually demobilized in fall 2002 without having launched punitive operations.

### **2003 CEASEFIRE**

Out of the 2001–2002 crisis emerged the most promising period in Indo-Pakistani relations since the 1970s. Vajpayee offered to restart peace talks during a rally in Srinagar, the Muslim-majority capital city of the Indian state of Jammu and Kashmir, in April 2003. Full diplomatic relations, which had been severed in the 2001–2002 crisis, were restored that May.<sup>33</sup> Behind the scenes, secret discussions involving the head of India's external intelligence agency, C. D. Sahay, and the director general of Pakistan's Inter-Services Intelligence agency, Lieutenant General Ehsan ul-Haq, appeared to bolster the overt signs of progress.<sup>34</sup> In August, Musharraf publicly indicated his continued interest in a ceasefire along the LOC and within Indian-administered Kashmir.<sup>35</sup> In October, the Indian government announced that Deputy Prime Minister L. K. Advani would be willing to meet with Kashmiri separatists, while the minister of external affairs, Yashwant Sinha, announced that a variety of transportation and other links would be reestablished with Pakistan.<sup>36</sup> This set the stage for Pakistan Prime Minister Zafarullah Khan Jamali to announce on November 23, 2003, that Pakistani troops would observe a "complete ceasefire" effective on the Islamic religious holiday Eid al-Fitr, a few days hence.<sup>37</sup> Two days later, the director generals of military operations (DGMOs) agreed in their weekly phone call "to observe a ceasefire with effect from midnight tonight along the international border, LOC and Actual Ground Position Line (AGPL) in Jammu & Kashmir."<sup>38</sup>

Along with pressure from Washington, the much-increased terror threat environment within Pakistan may have helped secure Musharraf's buy-in (given his support for US-led efforts in Afghanistan). Two attempts on his life by Islamic militants within 11 days in December 2003 may have further reinforced Musharraf's sense that relaxing tensions with India was necessary to permit Pakistan to get its house in order.



A Kashmiri border villager and an Indian Army soldier are pictured on November 26, 2003. Long accustomed to running for cover, villagers were visibly relaxed following the November 23 ceasefire as they grazed their animals and tended wheat and barley fields near the Line of Control. (Photo by Fayaz Kabli/Reuters)

Unlike the 2000–2001 effort, this LOC ceasefire largely held for nearly a decade with almost no violations. India recorded only single-digit alleged violations from 2004 through 2006 and then double digits through 2012, compared with over 5,000 in 2002 and nearly 3,000 in 2003. (All data on ceasefire violations comes from India since Pakistan does not routinely release estimates of ceasefire violations, and the UN observer tally is confidential.) Although alleged infiltration attempts from Pakistan-administered Kashmir into Indian-administered Kashmir continued, they largely flattened or declined between 2006 and 2015. Meanwhile, fatalities in Indian-administered Kashmir gradually declined through 2013, reaching their lowest levels since the insurgency began in the late 1980s. (See figure 2, which graphs the alleged violations, infiltrations, and fatalities recorded by India from 2000/2001 to 2021.)

Vajpayee's role in the peace process was cut short by Indian voters in the 2004 general election held in April and May, when they ousted his coalition government. But the new Congress Party–led successor coalition in New Delhi, led by technocratic Prime Minister Manmohan Singh, was willing to give talks a chance. Most of the optimism felt by senior officials in Islamabad and New Delhi came from ambitious discussions occurring in secret or in the so-called back channel between appointed representatives from both governments. Those quasi-secret talks centered on making the LOC a peaceful but more permeable frontier, freer for people-to-people and economic transactions. The officials sought to negotiate a military withdrawal in Siachen and resolve a lingering territorial dispute far from Kashmir, along the Sir Creek estuary in the Indus River Delta on the border between India and Pakistan. Yet despite their apparent progress, nothing was ratified before the back-channel process collapsed as Musharraf's regime lost popularity because of domestic political mismanagement in Pakistan.<sup>39</sup>

Without Musharraf keeping the military in line and without progress in political talks to placate hawks in Pakistan, India-Pakistan progress was vulnerable to spoilers. The most optimistic visions of the back-channel process were shattered by the Pakistani militant terror attacks in Mumbai, India, in November 2008. Although Singh never gave up on diplomacy during his tenure as prime minister, he faced increasingly intense criticism of his approach to Pakistan including from within his Congress Party. Across the border, the post-Musharraf government led by President Asif Ali Zardari lurched from crisis to crisis. The fractured Pakistani national security team had no time to devote to rapprochement with India, and the doves had no ability to overrule the hawks even if they had the time to devote to negotiations. Increasing violence along the LOC became both a symptom of the worsening relationship and a salient rationale for avoiding conciliatory moves. India's high commissioner to Islamabad (2013–2015) assessed later that heightened clashes on the LOC in 2012 quashed hopes of India-Pakistan trade normalization and that continued cross-LOC violence "meant that even a formulaic official dialogue" was no longer "doable" for Singh's government as it approached its final months before required elections in 2014.<sup>40</sup>

#### **2013 CEASEFIRE**

In January 2013, the two countries' DGMOs agreed "to de-escalate the situation along the Line of Control" and ordered their forces to adhere to the ceasefire.<sup>41</sup> But this effort was short-lived, bringing firing down only for the first half of the year. At the political level, Singh and newly returned Pakistani Prime Minister Nawaz Sharif agreed in September on the sidelines of the UN General Assembly "to task the DGMOs to suggest effective means to restore the ceasefire."<sup>42</sup> After months of delay, and a change in Pakistan army chiefs, the leaders' agreement eventually led to a rare inperson meeting of the DGMOs—the first since July 11, 1999—at the Wagah-Attari border crossing in Punjab in December 2013.<sup>43</sup> Unfortunately, that meeting had an at best transitory impact on the rise in ceasefire violations, perhaps suppressing such violence during the months immediately prior and after the meeting but achieving little more.<sup>44</sup> Many Indian observers and some Pakistani ones assessed that the worsening violence along the LOC after mid-2013 was at least in part an effort by the Pakistan Army to restrict Sharif's ability to pursue rapprochement with India absent explicit military concurrence.<sup>45</sup>

On the campaign trail in India, the Bharatiya Janata Party (BJP) candidate for prime minister, Narendra Modi, sensed weakness in the ruling government's Pakistan approach. He alluded to a willingness to talk but stressed in a May 8, 2014, interview, "Do you think it is possible to have a discussion amidst the deafening noise of bomb blasts and gunshots? So, to have a reasonable discussion, first the blasts and gunshots have to stop."<sup>46</sup> But Modi's tough words did not presage another ceasefire to clear the air for talks upon his assumption of the prime ministership later that month. Instead, they heralded growing violence along the Kashmir divide. By the end of

### FIGURE 2.

## Alleged violations, infiltrations, and fatalities, 2000/2001–2021

#### ALLEGED CEASEFIRE VIOLATIONS BY PAKISTAN IN INDIA-ADMINISTERED KASHMIR





**Source:** Data on ceasefire violations and infiltration attempts for 2001–2015 compiled by Happymon Jacob and 2016–2021 by the author from official Indian government sources, including the Ministry of Defence, the Ministry of Home Affairs, the Lok Sabha, and the Press Information Bureau; data on fatalities compiled by the author from the South Asia Terrorism Portal and Lok Sabha.

13

2014, Indian official sources assessed that total ceasefire violations in 2014 exceeded those of the prior year by 68 percent. George Perkovich and Toby Dalton report that Pakistani officials were especially surprised by India's decision to expand "the scale and geographical scope of cross-border shelling along the working boundary in Kashmir in fall 2014."<sup>47</sup> Jacob argues that the "unprecedented" violence in this area during that year was part of a conscious BJP effort to project toughness ahead of Jammu and Kashmir legislative assembly elections in November and December 2014—elections in which the BJP went on to perform well.<sup>48</sup> An electorally focused young BJP government in New Delhi and a Pakistani government dealing with a civil-military split over how best to manage India consequently failed to restore a ceasefire in Kashmir.

### **2018 CEASEFIRE**

After the late-2014 Jammu and Kashmir elections, violence calmed modestly. Sharif and Modi engaged in visible diplomacy, culminating in Modi's surprise decision to visit Sharif's family estate in the city of Raiwind on December 25, 2015. Yet their efforts did little to arrest Kashmir violence. Instead, India-Pakistan relations soured dramatically following the attack on the Pathankot air station in India less than one month later. The firing on the LOC and IB/WB worsened. Talks between India and Pakistan effectively ceased.

At the end of 2016, Lieutenant General Qamar Javed Bajwa was promoted to become Pakistan's army chief. Bajwa was extremely familiar with problems associated with firing in Kashmir, having commanded units responsible for the LOC and IB/WB. Most notably, he served in the Force Command Northern Areas and later as the commander of the X Corps (responsible, along with the I Corps, for Kashmir). Bajwa had a reputation as a pragmatist on India policy.<sup>49</sup> Following his promotion, the civil-military split became at least temporarily less contentious than the splits preceding the 1999 Kargil conflict and the failure of the 2013 attempts to restore the ceasefire.

Although Bajwa's appointment did not usher in immediate dividends for the India-Pakistan relationship, which was in a post-Pathankot funk, improvements slowly emerged in the coming months, especially after Imran Khan's assumption of prime ministership in August 2018. By October 2017, the two countries' national security advisers (NSAs) were again talking by phone.<sup>50</sup> By the end of the year, the NSAs were quietly meeting again in person, albeit in a neutral venue like Bangkok rather than either capital.<sup>51</sup> The NSA channel was likely activated again in March 2018 to help break a cycle of increasingly unpleasant harassment of each country's diplomats posted to the other country.<sup>52</sup>

A few months later, another attempt to coordinate an LOC ceasefire was made. On May 16, 2018, India's Ministry of Home Affairs announced that the central government had asked "Security Forces not to launch operations in Jammu and Kashmir during the holy month of Ramzan [Ramadan]," beginning later that day.<sup>53</sup> This was widely seen as a concession by the BJP to the People's Democratic Party (PDP), the local Kashmiri party that was a BJP coalition partner in the Kashmir legislative assembly. Whatever mix of domestic and international politics propelled the ceasefire, less than two weeks later, on May 29, the two militaries again announced an agreement to "fully implement" the 2003 ceasefire "in letter and spirit."<sup>54</sup>

According to India's records, this effort effectively led to a temporary decrease in monthly ceasefire violations, from more than 250 on average prior to the May ceasefire announcement



Indian Army Director-General of Military Operations Lieutenant General Vinod Bhatia, third from right, arrives on the Indian side of the Wagah-Attari border crossing after a meeting with his Pakistani counterpart, Major General Aamer Riaz, on December 24, 2013. Unfortunately, the meeting had an at best transitory impact on the rise in ceasefire violations. (Photo by Prabhjot Gill/AP)

to fewer than 40 on average in June, July, and August. At the end of Ramadan, though, the Indian government announced it would not be extending the pause on offensive operations, citing the continuation of terrorist attacks despite government restraint.<sup>55</sup> Data from outside groups affirm that militant attacks during the ceasefire were comparable to those in earlier months. In the absence of a broader initiative within Kashmir, the ceasefire along the LOC proved to have a short life. Although the DGMOs met again in August to discuss the ceasefire, they were unable to prevent an escalation in violence.<sup>56</sup> Reported monthly violations slowly crept up from September onward, and by 2019, they were once more averaging nearly 300.<sup>57</sup>

Why the 2018 ceasefire failed is difficult to assess definitively. Pakistan's improving security environment may have reduced interest in a deal from government and military leaders. A bigger factor, however, may have been the BJP's fear of being perceived as weak in the face of continuing violence in Kashmir. As noted earlier, at the state level, the BJP was part of a coalition with an ideologically divergent Jammu and Kashmir PDP. The Ramadan ceasefire was withdrawn on June 17. Two days later, the BJP withdrew support for the PDP-led coalition government in Kashmir, with most commentators attributing that decision and the ceasefire decision to BJP concerns about preserving support in its core constituencies among the Hindu population in Jammu and more broadly nationally as New Delhi prepared for elections in early 2019.<sup>58</sup>

The proposition that the BJP did not want to appear weak on Kashmir seems plausible given that New Delhi did not also halt other lines of rapprochement with Pakistan. Notably, Bajwa was privately and publicly associated with an effort that same year to ease the ability of Sikh pilgrims to travel within the Kartarpur corridor between two major Sikh religious sites, one of which (Gurdwara Darbar Sahib) is in Pakistan's Punjab near the India-Pakistan border.<sup>59</sup>

#### **2021 CEASEFIRE**

The India-Pakistan relationship returned to a state of acute crisis in February 2019, triggered by violence in Kashmir dozens of kilometers away from the LOC (discussed below). Although this short but dangerous crisis resolved rapidly, in its aftermath and later that same year, Modi's government decided to fulfill an earlier campaign pledge to remove Jammu and Kashmir's special status within the Indian constitution (under Articles 35A and 370). And, in August 2019, it divided the state of Jammu and Kashmir into two union territories: the Jammu and Kashmir territory and a newly named Ladakh territory. These changes have, at least temporarily and perhaps indefinitely, reduced Kashmiris' voice in local affairs. Given anticipated Kashmiri anger about that move, New Delhi employed heavy-handed military repression to ensure that protests in the Kashmir Valley would not spiral out of control. These 2019 events delayed the resumption of a ceasefire by more than a year and complicated Pakistani civilian interest in rapprochement with India.

On February 14, 2019, a suicide bomber attacked a convoy of Indian paramilitary forces in the Pulwama district of Indian-administered Kashmir, killing 40 personnel.<sup>60</sup> This attack triggered Indian retaliatory standoff air strikes on a facility associated with the terrorist group Jaish-e-Mohammed in Pakistan's Khyber Pakhtunkhwa Province. The strike did not appear to result in any Pakistani casualties, but India contests that claim.<sup>61</sup> Pakistan then launched retaliatory air strikes. During those strikes, an air-to-air skirmish led to the downing of an Indian fighter aircraft and the ejection of its pilot, who landed in Pakistani territory and was captured by locals. The tense situation was quickly defused, however, with the release of the captured pilot. Pakistan never provided a full accounting of the episode, but both Khan and Bajwa have been credited with deescalating the crisis, while several third-party interlocutors—including Saudi Arabia, the United Arab Emirates, and the United States—have claimed some credit for their crisis management efforts.<sup>62</sup>

Later in 2019, New Delhi abrogated Kashmir's special constitutional status and divided Kashmir into two union territories. Pakistan protested the decision and associated Indian restrictions on Kashmiri rights, and there was a substantial increase in anti-Indian rhetoric. Khan repeatedly compared Modi to Nazi leader Adolf Hitler.<sup>63</sup> (Khan subsequently claimed that the Army pressured him to pull back on such comparisons lest he jeopardize back-channel diplomacy.)<sup>64</sup> Nevertheless, the rhetorical escalation did not cause a serious military or diplomatic crisis. According to India's estimates, firing on the LOC worsened, but only modestly given the already high levels of firing—from just under 300 monthly ceasefire violations on average in 2019 to more than 400 on average in 2020.

By the end of 2020, Pakistan and India appeared to have reentered back-channel conversations through the NSAs and intelligence channels, according to media accounts. The Pakistani NSA, Moeed Yusuf, publicly dismissed such accounts as "baseless," although a careful reading of his denials indicates they do not fully refute the totality of press claims.<sup>65</sup> Subsequently, on

### FIGURE 3.

## Alleged ceasefire violations by Pakistan in Jammu and Kashmir, July 2020–June 2021



February 2, 2021, Bajwa gave a highly publicized speech to a military audience in which he stressed, "It is time to extend [the] hand of peace in all directions" and that "Pakistan and India must resolve the longstanding issue of Jammu and Kashmir in a dignified and peaceful manner."<sup>66</sup>

### **ONGOING 2021 CEASEFIRE**

The new ceasefire was announced on February 25, 2021. It was immediately successful. According to Indian data, firing along the LOC and IB/WB plummeted from 380 incidents in January to zero in March (see figure 3). From the official start of the ceasefire through December 31, 2022, there were fewer than 10 violations of the agreement, and only one ceasefire violation took place in 2022, according to India's Ministry of Defense.<sup>67</sup>

Just a few weeks after the ceasefire announcement, Bajwa publicly emphasized that he viewed India-Pakistan rapprochement as crucial to Pakistan's economic success but that a durable peace process would require India to create a "conducive environment" in Indian-administered Kashmir.<sup>68</sup> These public statements corresponded with Bajwa's private signals to India that he desired building a path toward "a 20-year or so moratorium [on violence in Kashmir]" to provide space for meaningful rapprochement.<sup>69</sup> Bajwa's worldview led him to forge a consensus

within the Pakistan Army with which he could make an institutional commitment to comply with the ceasefire.

Yet if Bajwa was hoping to elicit an Indian restoration of Jammu and Kashmir statehood, that milestone obviously was not achieved or even promoted by New Delhi. Even progress toward less ambitious goals was not evident in the public domain. While it is impossible to rule out guiet progress in the back channel, hints of progress typically appear in public commentary. Without such hints, Pakistanis alleged that India was content to accept the ceasefire with no further overt progress. Bajwa's apparent complaints to US officials that Indian policy in Kashmir was complicating his conciliatory approach provided further evidence that meaningful back-channel advances were not being made.<sup>70</sup>

India's middling course between broad rapprochement and heightened confrontation requires explanation. Why not continue the pressure on Pakistan through heightened firing on the LOC or attempt a peace process as attempted earlier, under Vajpayee, Singh, and even Modi himself? One possible answer is that there are competing impulses in India's contemporary Pakistan policy. First and most pressingly, a quieter Kashmir lowers the risk associated with redeploying Indian forces from the country's western front with Pakistan to its eastern contested boundary with China. Since May 2020, when there were deadly clashes in the Galwan Valley in eastern Ladakh over the disputed Himalayan border region, China has represented the heightened third-party threat commanding the Indian military's attention. Since those clashes, India has been reorienting several divisions of army and paramilitary personnel from the Pakistan front to China front.<sup>71</sup>

However, these strategic moves seem at cross-purposes with New Delhi's domestic political inclinations toward Kashmir, particularly since India's recent actions appear inconsistent with previous symbolic or substantive concessions to accommodate stated Pakistani goals. Prime Ministers Vajpayee and Singh were willing to reduce the security force presence and hold out the prospect of increased power sharing with the Jammu and Kashmir state government in exchange for the prospect of Indo-Pakistani rapprochement. But New Delhi's current approach toward Kashmir can be most charitably described as integrationist. Absent the higher level of autonomy and distinct local laws New Delhi once granted to Kashmir, the area will subsume many more migrants from elsewhere in India, and they will vote in elections (whenever they take place), participate in the Kashmiri economy, and generally dilute any grievances retained by long-term residents of the Kashmir Valley.<sup>72</sup> The new union territory of Jammu and Kashmir will not retain the more expansive vision occasionally entertained during prior discussions between the national government and local Kashmiri leaders dating back to the 1950s. Nationally, the BJP likely wants to project an uncompromising vision to its core supporters. Locally, the party has already achieved success in the Hindu-majority districts of and around Jammu and likely expects even greater success with new voters in Kashmir.73

Beyond these shifting domestic political incentives, Indian skeptics of substantive overt dialogue with Pakistan have ample examples they can reference to argue against it, starting nearly 25 years ago with India-Pakistan talks leading to a summit in Lahore in 1999. Such critics argue that the Lahore process led to the Kargil conflict in 1999, the Agra summit led to the attacks on the Kashmir legislative assembly and Indian parliament in 2001, the back channel's collapse led to the attacks in Mumbai in 2008, and Modi's Raiwind visit led to the Pathankot airbase attack in 2016. These skeptics may overstate the evidence of a close causal connection, but it seems undeniable that prior attempts at composite dialogue have been associated with aggressive spoiling behavior. This line of thinking suggests that political dialogue might expose India to concrete dangers and Modi to public embarrassment. Consequently, a ceasefire divorced from political dialogue has appeal. It contains a built-in verification mechanism, a built-in option for tit-for-tat punishment if it were to break down, and limited political risk.

The concern that some observers have is that skeptics in Pakistan may perceive the ceasefire as a bad deal for Bajwa and for Pakistan. Rather than breaking a cycle of enmity and leading to rapprochement, the ceasefire has not yet had any broader payoff.

To skeptics on both sides, it is important to emphasize that a limited payoff should not be discounted. After all, the ceasefire has meant a meaningful improvement in the lives of soldiers along the LOC and paramilitary personnel along the IB/WB. A ceasefire has also meant a dramatic improvement for villagers near the contested Kashmir frontier. General Asim Munir replaced Bajwa as army chief following Bajwa's scheduled retirement in November 2022. Whether Munir has concluded a limited payoff is sufficient for a continued ceasefire, which carries with it the slow ossification of the Kashmir divide, remains to be seen. Some doubt he and other senior generals will be as open to rapprochement as Bajwa. Brigadier (Ret.) Feroz Hassan Khan, Bajwa's successor: "With Bajwa gone soon, India has lost yet another golden opportunity of stability in relations."<sup>74</sup>

## Prospects for the Ceasefire

The current ceasefire is a rare example of politically meaningful India-Pakistan cooperation since 2019. As such, it is extraordinarily exposed to external and internal political shocks. Decision-makers have few levers to pull to express frustration or anger at a development in the bilateral relationship.

There are reasons to fear that shocks may come. Pakistan is navigating a drawn-out political crisis that has already led to the departure of Khan as prime minister in April 2022. A fragile coalition government of the Pakistan Muslim League-Nawaz (PML-N) and the Pakistan People's Party (PPP) governed from April 2022 to August 2023. It was replaced by a caretaker government in advance of national elections scheduled for February 2024. Like the coalition government that preceded it, the caretaker government depends on the military for political survival.

Overlaying this political fragility is uncertainty over whether Munir shares Bajwa's opinions about Pakistan's political landscape and the preferred approach toward India. In addition to potential policy discontinuity, each transition in military and political leadership contains a risk that the handover of authority might be exploited by spoilers. A full understanding of the 2008 Mumbai attacks is not in the public domain and realistically may never be, but one explanation attributes the attacks to post-Musharraf transitions in Pakistan. In this telling, a new director general of Inter-Services Intelligence, Lieutenant General Ahmad Shuja Pasha, "lost track" of Mumbai attack planning, resulting in devastating attacks and bilateral crisis without the full cognizance of Pakistan's military or civilian leadership.<sup>75</sup> The Mumbai crisis is also instructive because it further destabilized the PPP government in 2008, complicated Pakistani crisis management, and aggravated a preexisting cleavage between Prime Minister Yousuf Raza

The current ceasefire is a rare example of politically meaningful India-Pakistan cooperation since 2019. As such, it is extraordinarily exposed to external or internal political shocks. Decision-makers have few levers to pull to express frustration or anger at a development in the bilateral relationship.

Gilani and President Asif Ali Zardari. The already fragile Pakistani power structure would struggle under the weight of crisis management.

There are several recent signs that the uneasy civilmilitary union that has governed Pakistan since Khan's ouster has found it difficult to secure the leader buy-in necessary to accomplish even routine diplomacy with India. In late summer 2022, as Pakistan was beset by widespread and catastrophic flooding, the finance minister expressed

willingness to consider Indian aid and reopen limited trade ties to help manage the economic calamity.<sup>76</sup> Such a proposal seemed noncontroversial to many observers since Pakistan had accepted Indian aid in 2005 following a severe earthquake centered in Azad Kashmir and again in 2010 following severe flooding.<sup>77</sup> But the next day, Pakistani Prime Minister Shehbaz Sharif did not support his minister when asked about the prospects for renewed trade with India. Instead, he told the international media, "There won't have been problems about trading with India but genocide is going on there and Kashmiris have been denied their rights. Kashmir has been forcibly annexed through [India's] abolition of Article 370 [of its constitution]." He then said he was willing to talk with Modi, but India and Pakistan "cannot live in peace without resolving these issues."78

This rhetorical escalation was unexpected. The Sharif family had acquired a reputation as being comparatively dovish on India, and Shehbaz in particular had been associated with civilmilitary discord in 2016 over the military's reluctance to crack down on anti-India militant groups.<sup>79</sup> Regardless of whether Sharif's interjection reflected his sincere beliefs or he just feared that hawks in the military or other parties might object to an India opening, the situation does not inspire optimism about Pakistani policy toward India in the months to come; the ceasefire's fate may hinge on such political calculations.

Even before Sharif's public intervention, India appeared hesitant to extend aid. Modi publicly offered only his condolences to those affected by the floods, and in the aftermath of Sharif's statement, Indian government officials were quick to stress they had never offered post-flooding disaster relief to Pakistan.<sup>80</sup> This may reflect a strategic calculation that India's interests benefit from Pakistani economic distress, or it may reflect a domestic political calculation that Modi and the BJP's brand would benefit from taking a hard stance toward Pakistan. Certainly, while many Indian voters seem willing to give Modi considerable deference, evidenced by his undeniable popularity, those same voters express strong disapproval toward Pakistan.<sup>81</sup>

Like all Indian leaders, Modi must make political calculations across multiple electoral contexts and timelines. His government will face national elections no later than April 2024, but the BJP has to contend with routine state-level electoral contests. There were seven state-level legislative assembly elections in 2022, nine took place in 2023, and seven are anticipated in 2024 alongside or after national polls. Pakistan has uneven salience across India but is likely more important in several northern states. Additionally, if legislative assembly elections do take place in the new union territory of Jammu and Kashmir, then policies toward Pakistan will have center stage in a contest that will take on outsize importance in Indian public discourse given the audacity of the Modi government's policy moves in that former state. In 2014, the Modi government assumed that voters in Jammu and Kashmir would reward forcefulness along the LOC. The government may make a similar calculation in the coming months, with dangerous implications for the ceasefire's longevity.

With leader buy-in tenuous at best, past ceasefires have proved vulnerable to shocks. Thus, it is worrisome that these domestic political calculations may interact with three factors that are partially but not fully under the control of leaders in India and Pakistan. First and foremost is terrorism targeting India. There might be a repeat of the types of high-profile terrorist attacks that scuttled prior ceasefires and conciliatory initiatives between India and Pakistan. The Kashmir legislative assembly (2001), parliament (2001), Mumbai (2008), Pathankot (2016), and Pulwama (2019) attacks all offer ready examples. Of course, there were other attacks that did not trigger crises or severe relationship downturns, but they certainly could have. These incidents include the Red Fort terrorist attack in India (2000) and the Mumbai train bombings (2006). Even several medium-profile attacks, against the Kashmiri Hindu Pandit community for instance, could cause India's national leaders to view the ceasefire as failing and to shore up their security credentials by resuming cross-LOC violence.

It is important to stress that a terrorist attack could rupture the ceasefire without any intentional decision by Pakistani decision-makers to increase violence against India. Attacks in Kashmir continue, whether as a result of an incomplete ability of Pakistani agencies to halt them or an unwillingness by those agencies to do so. As anti-India groups appear to shift to Talibangoverned Afghanistan for safe haven, Pakistan may be afforded greater deniability—perhaps sincerely so—in operations planned by those groups. Once launched, attacks can "succeed" in unpredictable ways. A 2016 attack on an Indian Army camp at Uri killed 19 people. Yet a majority of the casualties in that attack reportedly died from burns suffered because they were housed in non–fire retardant tents. Alternative tent material or different weather conditions might have meant the difference between the sort of attack that invites overt retaliation—which Modi authorized in this case in the form of "surgical strikes"—and the type of attack that can be overlooked.

Although the connection between terrorism against India and a breakdown in bilateral relations is typically the concern, an attack in Pakistan could also rupture the ceasefire. The terror threat in Pakistan has subsided considerably from its peak in the late 2000s and early 2010s, but several groups currently target the state as well as Chinese entities operating in Pakistan. These groups include, but are not limited to, the Tehreek-e-Taliban Pakistan militant group based along the Afghanistan-Pakistan border, the Balochistan Liberation Army based in Afghanistan, and the Islamic State Khorasan Province, which is an Islamic State affiliate that operates throughout Central and South Asia. Given their divergent political aims, they have distinct reasons for their targeting choices, but all groups seek to weaken Pakistani security forces as well as diminish Chinese support for the state. While the true views of Pakistan's counterterror specialists are difficult to glean, Pakistani officials often publicly state that such groups operate with Indian encouragement if not covert Indian backing.<sup>82</sup> In 2023, Pakistan appears to have been the site of several targeted assassinations of alleged anti-Indian militants residing in Pakistani territory, which have also been ascribed to Indian intelligence agencies.<sup>83</sup> There is consequently continual fodder for hawks within the Pakistani establishment who seek to escalate militancy in Kashmir or terror attacks elsewhere in India. Thus, an increase in such attacks could also chip away at support for the ceasefire in the senior ranks of the Pakistan Army, especially given Bajwa's departure.

Finally, Sino-Indian rapprochement might endanger the ceasefire. Although Bajwa signaled interest in an India-Pakistan détente almost at the outset of his tenure as army chief, he was in office for more than four years before he was able to announce a Kashmir ceasefire. While there are several possible explanations for this, by far the most commonly offered is that India was more interested in a ceasefire after the Sino-Indian Galwan clashes of 2020. Indian Army personnel had to be redeployed to the contested Line of Actual Control with China, and a reduction of tensions along the LOC with Pakistan made such a move considerably less risky. Another explanation is the additional austerity concern imposed by the COVID-19 pandemic; it underscored the need to prioritize the threat from China. If Sino-Indian tensions dissipate in the coming months, however, India could afford greater violence on its western border since it would be able to focus resources on that theater without opening vulnerabilities on its northeastern frontiers. In this scenario, triggers for renewed violence on the LOC would likely not be ignored, potentially causing violence to escalate to previous high levels.

## Conclusion and Recommendations

When the 2021 ceasefire was announced publicly, former Indian diplomat T. C. A. Raghavan stressed, "We have to wait and see . . . whether it is a tactical arrangement that has been reached because it was convenient to both sides to do so at this stage or whether it is only the beginning of a major political initiative. We don't know as yet."84 To some extent that uncertainty lingers, even though the accumulated available evidence so far indicates that only a tactical arrangement was and remains possible. Regardless, nearly three years of quiet along the LOC has been meaningful to many who can go about their days with less fear of imminent violence.

Unfortunately, tactical arrangements without any strategic ballast are fairly easy to jettison. This ceasefire could fail quickly, like those shorter attempts from 2000 to 2001 and in 2013 and 2018; or it could fail slowly, like the 2003 ceasefire, which survived in attenuated form even after the 2008 Mumbai attacks. There were signs that ceasefire adherence was beginning to fray in 2023, even as the ceasefire held.85

As outlined in this report, some type of failure is certainly possible, because the ceasefire is vulnerable to changing political winds and external circumstances—which then raises two key questions. First, should efforts be made to reinforce it? Put simply, doing so will not only further secure improvements in the lives of military personnel in the field and local residents in Kashmir, but also help foreclose one channel of inadvertent escalation in the broader bilateral relationship. Second, how could it be reinforced? Three major avenues for bolstering the ceasefire exist.

Rebuild overt channels of dialogue. The 2003 ceasefire endured in part because of political buy-in and a well-functioning back-channel dialogue. Today, there are elements of these factors, but the overall environment stands in stark contrast. Despite the current ceasefire's success, the India-Pakistan diplomatic relationship is extraordinarily tenuous. Since August 2019, following Pakistan's recall of its high commissioner from New Delhi and expulsion of India's high commissioner from Islamabad after India abrogated Article 370, diplomatic relations have been anemic. In the absence of meaningful high-level diplomatic talks, lower-ranking diplomats have had to manage the official diplomatic relationship.

The situation obviously did not stop both countries from negotiating the outlines of the ceasefire agreement, which, as discussed earlier, reportedly took place through the NSAs and may have involved intermediaries from both states' intelligence services. Additionally, track 1.5 contacts—where serving Indian officials find themselves with serving Pakistan officials amid a broader gathering of mostly nongovernmental experts-appear to have occurred. Yet while back channels and covert talks are fine-and arguably preferable-for negotiating breakthroughs in the relationship, they are less good for working out the many mundane activities that might accompany true normalization. The other clear disadvantage of the current arrangement is that since high commissioners are not present in both capitals, both states have lost one option available to them to signal displeasure during any future crisis. With diplomatic presence already reduced, it is more likely that either state might opt to sever relations entirely in a future crisis, dramatically complicating the normal management of bilateral relations. Although this point may seem cynical, one benefit of resuming overt diplomatic dialogue is that it could be suspended in the event of provocation, giving leaders another option besides ending the ceasefire. On balance, rupturing the ceasefire may be more attractive and more likely when rupturing dialogue is not possible.

While India and Pakistan are fully capable of finding venues for dialogue, outside observers should continue to sponsor track 2 (nongovernmental) and track 1.5 contacts to provide easy opportunities for message passing. Broader, multilateral dialogues are probably more attractive for government observers that may want to float proposals quietly and without the scrutiny that bilateral discussions, even nongovernmental ones, sometimes attract.<sup>86</sup>

Institutionalize normalcy on the LOC. Prior ceasefires and periods of Indo-Pakistani rapprochement have often been accompanied by a much broader relaxation of rules around cross-LOC movement. Prominent examples include dedicated bus routes, visa-free travel for Kashmiris, and cross-LOC trade. Such broader initiatives expand the constituency for normalcy. They improve the lives of individual Kashmiris and provide hope that, at some future date, the LOC might be irrelevant in South Asia, just as European integration has decreased the salience of prior territorial disputes in Europe. There are few inherent risks in resuming these initiatives after all, the relevant agencies managed them for many years until they ended for political signaling purposes. Nor is there much historical evidence that they would be politically salient enough to result in the sort of alleged spoiling attacks that have occurred after summitry.

There are other ways to institutionalize normalcy on the LOC, but they would be much trickier to negotiate and execute. These include limitations on construction within a certain distance of the LOC (or IB/WB) or demarcations with physical markers. Some previously negotiated limitations, especially on construction, still exert a vestigial normative influence on when violence is considered permissible. If they could be negotiated again, they might help reduce potential triggers for local-level violence.

**Consider other military confidence-building measures that are valued by Pakistan's military.** If there is a perceived danger that too much political progress between the civilian leaders of India and Pakistan might prompt a backlash from the intelligence agencies or military establishment in Pakistan, then one form of cooperation might sidestep that danger: mutually beneficial military confidence-building measures. The ceasefire is one such example, since the primary beneficiaries are the Indian and Pakistani soldiers at the front lines. Progress on demilitarization of the Siachen Glacier, which has been within reach multiple times in the last three decades, also would ease the burden for both militaries. The current wider availability of remote sensors, uncrewed aerial vehicles, and space-based surveillance tools should make any demilitarization much less risky than it would have been in prior eras.

Sponsored research at US national laboratories and think tanks should focus on obstacles to and best practices for potential confidence-building measures for the region, with the aim of generating vetted templates that Indian and Pakistani policymakers could pull off the shelf in the event of possible political rapprochement.<sup>87</sup>

The ceasefire has intrinsic benefit but also was designed to build confidence to permit more ambitious steps. Absent progress in the above three areas, it is easy to imagine a reversion to crisis and daily violence with no gains for either side. Besides obvious benefits for those living in and posted to the Kashmir region, reinforcing the ceasefire should help insulate the broader bilateral relationship from crisis.

• • •

A core line of effort for current US policy is to support India's continued rise and regional leadership.<sup>88</sup> A more normal India-Pakistan relationship continues to be a prerequisite for India's rise. An India trapped in military conflict and crisis with Pakistan to its west cannot achieve its developmental goals while managing a rising China to its east. And a Pakistan obsessed with India cannot fix its multifaceted internal challenges, including domestic instability and economic stagnation. Since the United States' withdrawal from Afghanistan, Pakistan's importance in US policy has diminished, but it has not disappeared. As Lloyd Austin argued in 2019, prior to becoming US secretary of defense, Pakistan "is a nuclear armed state, and it has Al Qaeda in its backyard" and consequently will remain strategically important to the United States.<sup>89</sup> The difficult reality is that both India and Pakistan will demand US attention, and their bilateral problems cannot be ignored.

The current ceasefire may be a fragile foundation upon which to build, but a more resilient foundation is sadly unavailable. Careful, thoughtful, and quiet construction work on that shaky foundation is the order of the day.

## Notes

- "Joint Statement," India Press Information Bureau, February 25, 2021, https://pib.gov.in/PressReleasePage.aspx?PRID=1700682; and "The Director Generals of Military Operations of India and Pakistan Held Discussions over the Established Mechanism of Hotline Contact," Pakistan Inter-Services Public Relations, February 25, 2021, https://ispr.gov.pk/press-release-detail.php?id=6068.
- "Transcript of Virtual Weekly Media Briefing by the Official Spokesperson (February 25, 2021)," Ministry of External Affairs, Government of India, February 26, 2021, https://www.mea.gov.in/media-briefings.htm?dtl/33682/Transcript\_of\_Virtual\_Weekly \_Media\_Briefing\_by\_the\_Official\_Spokesperson\_February\_25\_2021; and "Transcript of the Press Briefing by Spokesperson on Friday, 26 February, 2021," Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Government of Pakistan, February 26, 2021, https://mofa.gov.pk/transcript -of-the-press-briefing-by-spokesperson-on-friday-26-february-2021/.
- 3. Sushant Sareen, "India-Pakistan Ceasefire: The Phantasmagoric Peace Process," Observer Research Foundation, February 27, 2021, https://www.orfonline.org/expert-speak/india-pakistan-ceasefire-the-phantasmagoric-peace-process/.
- "Agreement between Military Representatives of India and Pakistan regarding the Establishment of Cease-Fire Line in the State of Jammu and Kashmir," July 29, 1949, https://peacemaker.un.org/sites/peacemaker.un.org/files/IN%20PK\_490729\_%20Karachi%20 Agreement.pdf.
- 5. Happymon Jacob, *Line on Fire: Ceasefire Violations and India-Pakistan Escalation Dynamics* (New Delhi: Oxford University Press, 2019), 81–83.
- 6. "Tashkent Declaration Signed by Prime Minister of India and President of Pakistan, January 10, 1966," Ministry of External Affairs, Government of India, https://mea.gov.in/bilateral-documents.htm?dtl/5993/Tashkent+Declaration.
- "Agreement on Bilateral Relations between the Government of India and the Government of Pakistan (Simla Agreement)," July 2, 1972, made available by United Nations Peacemaker, https://peacemaker.un.org/indiapakistan-simlaagreement72.
- John H. Gill, "An Atlas of the 1971 India-Pakistan War: The Creation of Bangladesh," Near East South Asia Center for Strategic Studies, (Washington: National Defense University Near East South Asia Center for Strategic Studies, 2003); and P. R. Chari, "Kargil, LoC and the Simla Agreement," Institute of Peace and Conflict Studies, June 23, 1999, https://www.ipcs.org/comm\_select .php?articleNo=210.
- 9. "Agreement on Bilateral Relations between the Government of India and the Government of Pakistan (Simla Agreement)."
- 10. "Background," United Nations Military Observer Group in India and Pakistan, accessed August 3, 2022, https://unmogip.unmissions .org/background.
- 11. Harcharanjit Singh Panag, quoted in Jacob, *Line on Fire*, 182.
- 12. Harcharanjit Singh Panag, "Foreword," in Jacob, *Line on Fire*, xix; and Waheed Arshad, "Foreword," in Jacob, *Line on Fire*, xxii.
- See, for example, Ramesh Vinayak, "Pakistan Bombards Kashmir Border Areas to Get Other Countries to Intervene on Its Behalf," India Today, August 17, 1998, https://www.indiatoday.in/magazine/defence/story/19980817-pakistan-bombards-kashmir-border -areas-to-get-other-countries-to-intervene-on-its-behalf-826911-1998-08-16.
- Asad Hakeem and Gurmeet Kanwal with Michael Vannoni and Gaurav Rajen, "Demilitarization of the Siachen Conflict Zone: Concepts for Implementation and Monitoring," Sandia Report SAND2007-5670, Sandia National Laboratories, September 2007, 14, https://www.sandia.gov/app/uploads/sites/148/2021/07/sand20075670-2.pdf.
- 15. Hakeem and Kanwal, "Demilitarization of the Siachen Conflict Zone," 16.
- 16. This section is heavily informed by Jacob, Line on Fire.
- 17. Jacob, Line on Fire, 299.
- 18. "Fencing of International Border," Ministry of Defence, Government of India, December 5, 2014, https://pib.gov.in/newsite/erelcontent .aspx?relid=112676; and Jacob, *Line on Fire*, 94.
- 19. "Ceasefire Violations," Ministry of Defence, Government of India, December 11, 2015, https://pib.gov.in/newsite/PrintRelease.aspx? relid=133036.
- 20. "Ceasefire Violations," Ministry of Home Affairs, Government of India, July 24, 2018, https://pib.gov.in/newsite/PrintRelease.aspx? relid=180978.
- 21. Jacob, *Line on Fire*, 116–19.
- 22. Jacob, Line on Fire, 15.
- 23. Christopher Clary, Sameer Lalwani, and Niloufer Siddiqui, "Public Opinion and Crisis Behavior in a Nuclearized South Asia," *International Studies Quarterly* 65, no. 4 (2021): 1064–76.
- 24. Zafar Iqbal Cheema, "The Strategic Context of the Kargil Conflict: A Pakistani Perspective," in *Asymmetric Warfare in South Asia: The Causes and Consequences of the Kargil Conflict*, ed. Peter Lavoy (New York: Cambridge University Press, 2009), 49;

and Feroz Hassan Khan, Peter Lavoy, and Christopher Clary, "Pakistan's Motivations and Calculations for the Kargil Conflict," in *Asymmetric Warfare in South Asia*, 67.

- 25. Jacob, Line on Fire, 184.
- 26. H. S. Panag, "The 'Lost' Operation Against Pakistan in Chorbat La," Newslaundry, September 14, 2016, https://www.newslaundry.com /2016/09/14/the-lost-operation-against-pakistan-in-chorbat-la.
- 27. Jacob, Line on Fire, 1–6.
- 28. See, for example, William J. Clinton, "Joint Statement with Prime Minister Nawaz Sharif of Pakistan on the Situation in Kashmir," University of California, Santa Barbara, The American Presidency Project, July 4, 1999, https://www.presidency.ucsb.edu/documents /joint-statement-with-prime-minister-nawaz-sharif-pakistan-the-situation-kashmir.
- 29. Secretary of State, "Talking Points for Meeting between Sultan Qaboos and Pakistan's Musharraf," communication to US embassy in Muscat, Oman, June 10, 2000, US Department of State, case no. F-2011-03409, doc. no. C176413, posted May 13, 2013, https://foia .state.gov/Search/Results.aspx?searchText=Qaboos&caseNumber=F-2011-03409.
- 30. Farhan Bokhari and David Gardner, "Ceasefire's Abrupt End Dents Hopes of Peace in Kashmir," *Financial Times*, August 10, 2000; "Kashmir Militants Rule Out Secret Talks," Agence France Presse, August 22, 2000; Laurinda Keys, "Indian Army General Favors Kashmir Cease-Fire Extension," Associated Press, January 13, 2001; Nirmala George, "India Extends Kashmir Cease-Fire by Three Months," Associated Press, February 22, 2001; and Neelesh Misra, "Battered by Shelling in 1999, India's War Zone is Hungry for Real Peace," Associated Press, July 9, 2001.
- 31. Christopher Clary, The Difficult Politics of Peace: Rivalry in Modern South Asia (New York: Oxford University Press, 2022), 254–55.
- 32. Jacob, Line on Fire, 1–6.
- 33. "Indian PM Makes Fresh Offer of Peace Talks with Pakistan over Kashmir," Agence France Presse, April 18, 2003; and Amy Waldman, "India Announces Steps in Effort to End Its Conflict With Pakistan," *New York Times*, May 3, 2003, https://www.nytimes .com/2003/05/03/world/india-announces-steps-in-effort-to-end-its-conflict-with-pakistan.html.
- 34. Prasun Sonwalkar, "Barbs, Banter as Former RAW and ISI Chiefs Meet at LSE," *Hindustan Times*, October 7, 2017, https://www.hindu stantimes.com/world-news/barbs-banter-as-top-indian-and-pakistani-spooks-meet-at-lse/story-GoM1XmsZDVPTkyTAO4lg7l.html.
- 35. Press Trust of India, "Gen Musharraf Proposes Ceasefire along LOC; Asks India to Stop 'Atrocities' in Kashmir," *The Tribune* [India], August 12, 2003, https://www.tribuneindia.com/2003/20030813/main1.htm.
- 36. "Indian Deputy PM to Hold Talks with Kashmiri Separatist Leader," Agence France Presse, October 22, 2003; and David Rohde, "India Proposes Steps Aimed at Normalizing Ties with Pakistan," *New York Times*, October 23, 2003, https://www.nytimes.com /2003/10/23/world/india-proposes-steps-aimed-at-normalizing-ties-with-pakistan.html.
- 37. "Pakistan Declares Unilateral Ceasefire on Kashmir Border," Agence France Presse, November 23, 2003.
- 38. "Statement by Official Spokesperson," Ministry of External Affairs, Government of India, November 25, 2003, https://www.mea.gov .in/media-briefings.htm?dtl/2702/Statement\_by\_Official\_Spokesperson.
- 39. Clary, The Difficult Politics of Peace, 261–65.
- 40. T. C. A. Raghavan, *The People Next Door: The Curious History of India's Relations with Pakistan* (London: Hurst, 2019), 296. Note that "high commissioner" is another name used for "ambassador," and the position's rank and functions are the same.
- 41. Agence France-Presse, "India, Pakistan Agree to 'De-escalate' Border Tensions: India Army," *Dawn*, January 16, 2013, https://www .dawn.com/news/779219/india-pakistan-agree-to-de-escalate-border-tensions-india-army.
- 42. "Transcript of Media Briefing by National Security Advisor on Meeting between Prime Ministers of India and Pakistan (September 29, 2013)," Ministry of External Affairs, Government of India, September 29, 2013, https://www.mea.gov.in/interviews.htm?dtl/22270 /Transcript+of+Media+Briefing+by+National+Security+Advisor+on+Meeting+between+Prime+Ministers+of+India+and+Pakistan +September+29+2013.
- Suhasini Haidar, "Dangerous Disengagement," *The Hindu*, December 23, 2013, https://www.thehindu.com/opinion/op-ed/dangerous-disengagement/article5490454.ece; IANS, "After 14 Years, Key Pakistani, Indian Army Commanders Meet," *Deccan Herald*, December 24, 2013, https://www.deccanherald.com/content/376469/after-14-years-key-pakistani.html; and Baqir Sajjad Syed, "Accord to Defuse LoC Tensions," *Dawn*, December 25, 2013, www.dawn.com/news/1076216.
- 44. See Jacob's collected fortnightly data on ceasefire violations in 2013 and 2014. Jacob, Line on Fire, 267, 272.
- Jacob, *Line on Fire*, 214; and Christophe Jaffrelot, "Ceasefire Violations in Kashmir: A War by Other Means?," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, October 24, 2018, https://carnegieendowment.org/2018/10/24/ceasefire-violations-in-kashmir -war-by-other-means-pub-77573.
- 46. "Full Transcript of Narendra Modi's Interview with Times Now's Arnab Goswami," *Mumbai Mirror*, May 8, 2014, https://mumbaimirror .indiatimes.com/news/india/times-nows-arnab-goswami-interviews-narendra-modi/articleshow/34841209.cms.

- 47. George Perkovich and Toby Dalton, *Not War, Not Peace? Motivating Pakistan to Prevent Cross-Border Terrorism* (New Delhi: Oxford University Press, 2016), 206.
- 48. Jacob, *Line on Fire*, 215–17.
- 49. Rezaul H. Laskar, "Pakistan's New Army Chief Bajwa 'Knows a Lot about What India Thinks," *Hindustan Times*, December 6, 2016, https://www.hindustantimes.com/analysis/pakistan-s-new-army-chief-bajwa-knows-a-lot-about-what-india-thinks/story-q4PFVkby QqxalUSrc4rfbM.html; and Husain Haqqani, "Bajwa's Change of Heart on India Isn't Enough. All of Pakistani Military Must Be on Board," ThePrint, March 19, 2021, https://theprint.in/opinion/bajwas-change-of-heart-on-india-isnt-enough-all-of-pakistanimilitary-must-be-on-board/624578/.
- 50. Praveen Swami, "India, Pakistan NSAs Talked Last Month, Delhi Confronts Islamabad on Pathankot," *The Indian Express*, November 26, 2017, https://indianexpress.com/article/india/india-pakistan-national-security-advisor-ajit-doval-nasser-khan-janjua talked-last-month-delhi-confronts-islamabad-on-pathankot-4954834/.
- 51. Sushant Singh, "India, Pak NSAs Met in Bangkok a Day after Christmas," *The Indian Express*, December 31, 2017, https://indian express.com/article/india/india-pak-nsas-met-in-bangkok-a-day-after-christmas-kulbhushan-jadhav-security-adviser-5005508/.
- 52. Sachin Parashar, "Talks Between NSAs Helped Defuse Indo-Pak Standoff," *The Times of India*, April 3, 2018, https://timesofindia .indiatimes.com/india/talks-between-nsas-helped-defuse-indo-pak-standoff/articleshow/63586971.cms.
- 53. Ministry of Home Affairs, Government of India, Twitter post, May 16, 2018, 6:34 a.m., https://twitter.com/HMOIndia/status/996700 534978605056.
- 54. Additional Directorate General of Public Information, Indian Army, Twitter post, May 29, 2018, 9:47 a.m., https://twitter.com/adgpi /status/1001459937409548288.
- 55. "Government of India Decides Not to Extend the Suspension of Operations in J&K Announced in the Beginning of Ramazan," Ministry of Home Affairs, Government of India, June 17, 2018, https://pib.gov.in/newsite/PrintRelease.aspx?relid=180006.
- 56. "DGMO Level Talks between India and Pakistan," Ministry of Defence, Government of India, August 16, 2018, https://pib.gov.in/ Pressreleaseshare.aspx?PRID=1543246.
- 57. "Ceasefire Violations," Ministry of Home Affairs, Government of India, August 3, 2021, https://pib.gov.in/PressReleasePage.aspx? PRID=1741907.
- 58. See, for example, Liz Mathew, "Here's Why the BJP Dumped the PDP, and It Has Nothing to Do with Terror," *The Indian Express*, June 19, 2018, https://indianexpress.com/article/india/heres-why-the-bjp-dumped-the-pdp-and-it-has-nothing-to-do-with-terror/.
- 59. "Navjot Singh Sidhu Justifies Hugging General Bajwa, Says He Felt Love from Pakistan Side," *The Times of India*, August 20, 2018, https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/articleshow/65466276.cms.
- 60. Press Trust of India, "PM, Vice President Pay Tribute to Pulwama Martyrs; CRPF Says Nation Won't Forget Sacrifice," *The Economic Times*, February 14, 2021, https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/politics-and-nation/pm-vice-president-pay-tribute-to-pulwama -martyrs-crpf-says-nation-wont-forget-sacrifice/articleshow/80909984.cms.
- 61. Simon Scarr, Chris Inton, and Han Huang, "An Air Strike and Its Aftermath," Reuters, March 6, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/graphics /INDIA-KASHMIR/010090XM162/index.html.
- 62. Nidhi Razdan, "How the US, UAE, and Saudi Arabia Put Pressure on Pakistan," NDTV, March 1, 2019, https://www.ndtv.com/india -news/abhinandan-varthaman-release-how-the-us-uae-and-saudi-arabia-put-pressure-on-pakistan-2000874; Aniruddha Dhar, "Imran Khan Sent Back Abhinandan Varthaman': PTI's Qureshi in Parliament," *Hindustan Times*, April 11, 2022, https://www.hindu stantimes.com/world-news/imran-khan-sent-back-abhinandan-varthaman-pti-s-qureshi-in-parliament-101649674757946.html; and correspondence with Pakistan Army Brig. (Ret.) Feroz Hassan Khan, August 2022.
- 63. Imran Khan, Twitter post, August 11, 2019, 3:58 a.m., https://twitter.com/ImranKhanPTI/status/1160460575454957568; and Imran Khan, "The World Can't Ignore Kashmir. We Are All in Danger," *New York Times*, August 30, 2019, https://www.nytimes. com/2019/08/30/opinion/imran-khan-kashmir-pakistan.html.
- 64. Hamid Mir, "Imran Khan Is Playing with Fire," *Washington Post*, August 30, 2022, https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions /2022/08/30/imran-khan-pakistan-political-comeback/.
- 65. Shishir Gupta, "NSA Doval Led Secret Back-Channels Talks with Pak for Months before DGMO Pact," *Hindustan Times*, February 25, 2021, https://www.hindustantimes.com/india-news/nsa-doval-led-secret-back-channels-talks-with-pak-for-months-before-dgmo -pact-101614243251747.html; Shubhajit Roy, "Ceasefire Pact: Back-Channels Open for 3 Months, via Doval, Imran Aide and Pak Army Chief," *The Indian Express*, February 26, 2021, https://indianexpress.com/article/india/ceasefire-pact-back-channels-open-for-3-months-via-doval-imran-aide-and-pak-army-chief-7205077/; and Moeed W. Yusuf, Twitter post, February 25, 2021, 9:53 a.m., https://twitter.com/YusufMoeed/status/1364951761627336709.
- 66. "It Is Time to Extend Hand of Peace in All Directions: Army Chief," *The Express Tribune*, February 2, 2021, https://tribune.com.pk /story/2282380/it-is-time-to-extend-hand-of-peace-in-all-directions-army-chief.

- 67. "Ministry of Defence—Year End Review 2022," Ministry of Defence, Government of India, December 17, 2022, https://pib.gov.in /PressReleasePage.aspx?PRID=1884353.
- 68. "Read: Full Text of Gen Bajwa's Speech at the Islamabad Security Dialogue," *Dawn*, March 18, 2021, https://www.dawn.com/news /1613207/read-full-text-of-gen-bajwas-speech-at-the-islamabad-security-dialogue.
- 69. Haqqani, "Bajwa's Change of Heart on India Isn't Enough."
- 70. Wajahat S. Khan, "Pakistan's Top Gun Seeks U.S.-China Balance Before Retirement," *Nikkei*, October 25, 2022, https://asia.nikkei. com/Spotlight/Asia-Insight/Pakistan-s-top-gun-seeks-U.S.-China-balance-before-retirement.
- 71. Manjeet Negi, "6 Indian Army Divisions Assigned to China Border from Pakistan Front," *India Today*, May 15, 2022, https://www .indiatoday.in/defence/story/indian-army-divisions-china-border-pakistan-ladakh-gen-manoj-pande-1949788-2022-05-15.
- 72. "The Dream of One Nation, One Law, One Symbol Fulfilled," Ministry of Information and Broadcasting, Government of India, September 20, 2021, https://www.mha.gov.in/sites/default/files/370Eng\_20092021.pdf; Nazir Masoodi, "Non-Locals' Allowed to Vote in Jammu and Kashmir, Parties Protest," NDTV, August 18, 2022, https://www.ndtv.com/india-news/jammu-and-kashmir-elections -jammu-and-kashmir-polls-news-non-locals-allowed-to-vote-in-jammu-and-kashmir-parties-protest-3264670; and Ashutosh Sharma, "Kashmir Domicile Law Raises Fears of Losing Land, Culture," Reuters, July 27, 2020, https://www.reuters.com/article/us -india-property-lawmaking-trfn/kashmir-domicile-law-raises-fears-of-losing-land-culture-idUSKCN24T008.
- 73. Akhilesh Singh, "BJP Upbeat on J&K Polls, Banks on Success of Welfare Schemes," *The Times of India*, October 7, 2022, https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/articleshow/94690530.cms.
- 74. Correspondence with Feroz Hassan Khan, August 2022.
- 75. See discussion in Clary, The Difficult Politics of Peace, 275–79.
- 76. ANI, "Can Consider Importing Vegetables, Edibles from India, Says Pak FM Miftah Ismail," *Hindustan Times*, August 29, 2022, https://www.hindustantimes.com/world-news/can-consider-importing-vegetables-edibles-from-india-says-pak-fm-miftah-ismail -101661782424403.html.
- 77. Indo-Asian News Service, "India Dispatches Second Relief Consignment to Pak," *Hindustan Times*, October 14, 2005; and Press Trust of India, "\$20m More Indian Aid for Pakistan," *The Hindu*, September 1, 2010.
- 78. Rezaul H. Laskar, "Pak PM Virtually Rules Out India Food Import over Kashmir," *Hindustan Times*, August 31, 2022, www.hindustan times.com/india-news/pak-pm-virtually-rules-out-india-food-import-over-kashmir-101661885485780.html.
- 79. Cyril Almeida, "Act Against Militants or Face International Isolation, Civilians Tell Military," *Dawn*, October 6, 2016, https://www.dawn .com/news/1288350.
- Shishir Gupta, "Polite Tweet from PM Modi, Shehbaz Sharif Goes into Convulsions over Kashmir," *Hindustan Times*, August 31, 2022, https://www.hindustantimes.com/india-news/polite-tweet-from-pm-modi-shehbaz-sharif-goes-into-convulsions-over-kashmir -101661927850646.html.
- 81. Christopher Clary, Sameer Lalwani, Niloufer Siddiqui, and Neelanjan Sircar, "Confidence and Nationalism in Modi's India," Stimson Center, August 17, 2022, https://www.stimson.org/2022/confidence-and-nationalism-in-modis-india/.
- 82. See, for example, Ayaz Gul, "Pakistan Claims 'Irrefutable Evidence' of Indian Links to Terrorism on Pakistani Soil," Voice of America, November 14, 2020, https://www.voanews.com/a/south-central-asia\_pakistan-claims-irrefutable-evidence-indian-links-terrorism -pakistani-soil/6198372.html.
- 83. "Rogue Nation," Dawn, October 16, 2023, https://www.dawn.com/news/1781292.
- 84. Suhasini Haidar, "What Does the Ceasefire Agreement Mean for the Future of India Pakistan Relations," *The Hindu in Focus*, podcast, February 26, 2021, https://www.thehindu.com/podcast/what-does-the-ceasefire-agreement-mean-for-the-future-of-india -pakistan-relations-the-hindu-in-focus-podcast/article33943563.ece.
- 85. "DG ISPR Maj-Gen Ahmed Sharif Says Army Focused on Rooting Out Terrorism, Respects All Political Parties," *Dawn*, April 25, 2023, https://www.dawn.com/news/1749230; "Pakistan Army Says Two Civilians Killed by Indian forces," Reuters, June 24, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/pakistan-army-says-two-civilians-killed-by-indian-forces-2023-06-24/; Abu Arqam Naqash, "Pakistan Says Civilian Killed by Indian Gunfire on Kashmir Boundary," Reuters, August 21, 2023, https://www.reuters.com /world/asia-pacific/pakistan-says-civilian-gunfire-kashmir-boundary-2023-08-21/; and Muzaffar Raina, "Kashmir: Pakistan Sniper Fire Wounds Indian Soldier, Marks Second Violation of 2021 Ceasefire," *The Telegraph*, October 22, 2023, https://www.telegraphindia.com/india/kashmir-pakistan-sniper-fire-wounds-indian-soldier-marks-second-violation-of-2021-ceasefire/cid/1974829.
- 86. Baqir Sajjad Syed, "No Peace Overtures Expected During 'Transition Period' for Islamabad, Delhi," *Dawn*, September 25, 2022, https://www.dawn.com/news/1711844.

- 87. Historically, this has been the focus of several research organizations, especially the Cooperative Monitoring Center at Sandia National Laboratories.
- 88. "Indo-Pacific Strategy of the United States," The White House, February 2022, 16, https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads /2022/02/U.S.-Indo-Pacific-Strategy.pdf.
- 89. "Pakistan-US Relations: Striking a Balance," *The General and the Ambassador*, podcast, November 15, 2019, https://generalam bassadorpodcast.org/035.

### ABOUT THE INSTITUTE



The United States Institute of Peace is a national, nonpartisan, independent institute, founded by Congress and dedicated to the proposition that a world without violent conflict is possible, practical, and essential for US and global security. In conflict zones abroad, the Institute works with local partners to prevent, mitigate, and resolve violent conflict. To reduce future crises and the need for costly interventions, USIP works with governments and civil societies to build local capacities to manage conflict peacefully. The Institute pursues its mission by linking research, policy, training, analysis, and direct action to support to those who are working to build a more peaceful, inclusive world.

### **BOARD OF DIRECTORS**

Judy Ansley (Chair), Former Assistant to the President and Deputy National Security Advisor under George W. Bush • Nancy Zirkin (Vice Chair), Executive Vice President, Leadership Conference on Civil and Human Rights • Jonathan Burks, Vice President, Global Public Policy, Walmart • Joseph L. Falk, Former Public Policy Advisor, Akerman LLP • Edward M. Gabriel, President and CEO, The Gabriel Company LLC • Stephen J. Hadley, Principal, Rice, Hadley, Gates & Manuel LLC • Kerry Kennedy, President, Robert F. Kennedy Human Rights • Nathalie Rayes, President and CEO, Latino Victory Project • Michael Singh, Managing Director, Washington Institute for Near East Policy • Mary Swig, President and CEO, Mary Green • Kathryn Wheelbarger, Vice President, Future Concepts, Lockheed Martin • Roger Zakheim, Washington Director, Ronald Reagan Presidential Foundation and Institute

### Members Ex Officio

Uzra Zeya, Under Secretary of State for Civilian Security, Democracy, and Human Rights • Lloyd J. Austin III, Secretary of Defense • Michael T. Plehn, Lieutenant General, US Air Force; President, National Defense University • Lise Grande, President and CEO, United States Institute of Peace (nonvoting) Since 1991, the United States Institute of Peace Press has published hundreds of influential books, reports, and briefs on the prevention, management, and peaceful resolution of international conflicts. The Press is committed to advancing peace by publishing significant and useful works for policymakers, practitioners, scholars, diplomats, and students. In keeping with the best traditions of scholarly publishing, each work undergoes thorough peer review by external subject experts to ensure that the research, perspectives, and conclusions are balanced, relevant, and sound.

### **OTHER USIP PUBLICATIONS**

- "Sewage of the Cold War": China's Expanding Narratives on NATO by Philip Shetler-Jones (Special Report, November 2023)
- Religious Actors in Formal Peace Processes by Alexander Bramble, S. Ayse Kadayifci-Orellana, and Thania Paffenholz (Peaceworks, October 2023)
- *Mapping the Religious Landscape of Ukraine* by Denys Brylov, Tetiana Kalenychenko, and Andrii Kryshtal (Peaceworks, October 2023)
- Russian Influence Campaigns in Latin America by Douglas Farah and Román D. Ortiz
  (Special Report, October 2023)
- Coordinates for Transformative Reconciliation by Fanie du Toit and Angelina Mendes
  (Peaceworks, September 2023)



2301 Constitution Avenue NW Washington, DC 20037 (202) 457-1700 www.USIP.org